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NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL


	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday May 20th 2013 



	Present: Cllr. Overington, (Chairman) ,  Cllr Cade,  Cllr  Tobin,  Cllr Ellis & Cllr Sewell

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, Parish Clerk,  County Cllr Miss Waller

PUBLIC FORUM. There were 3 members of the public present but as no issues were raised the meeting proper commenced.



	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. ELECTION OF CHAIR

Proposed by Cllr Sewell and seconded by Cllr Cade, Cllr Overington was elected to be Chairman for 2013/14

2. ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIR

Proposed by Cllr Tobin and seconded by Cllr Sewell,  Cllr Cade was elected to be Vice-Chairman for 2013/14


	

	3. APOLOGIES 

Received from Cllr Mrs Riordan and Cllr Read. Cty Cllr Bool had said he was unable to attend the meeting.
	

	4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Sewell declared an interest in agenda item 19 (Field Gardens) by virtue of a tenancy agreement.


	

	5. COMMITTEES and WORKING GROUPS

· Oval/Field Gardens working group will comprise Cllrs Cade, Sewell & Ellis (no change)

· Planning Committee  will comprise Cllrs Tobin, Overington, Ellis & Read (no change)

· Finance Committee will comprise Cllrs Overington, Cade, Mrs Riordan & Tobin (no change)

· Internal Auditor  Alan Swindley

· Community Centre Rep  Cllr Ellis

· Community Recreation Facilities working group.  Cllr Read and Cllr Cade. (no change) 

· Village Trust  Hannah Lloyd’s term of office has ended. However as she has only served for 18 months and is willing to continue it was agreed that she be asked to continue until May 2017.


	Clerk



	6. MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MARCH 25th 2013

The draft minutes were circulated to councillors on April 23rd and it was agreed that they represented a true record of the meeting and were signed by the Chairman 

7.        MATTERS ARISING 
· Noise from dogs at St George’s barracks. At the previous meeting the Clerk had been asked to write to The Commanding Officer about this. However the Chairman explained that there are several issues which he needs to discuss re the barracks (wind turbine, linking up 2 bits of Warren Lane as well as dogs) so rather than the Clerk writing, the Chairman will arrange a meeting with the CO to cover off all these issues.  Cty Cllr Miss Waller said that she would like to be at any such meeting as it involves Edith Weston also. 

· Station Rd/Digby Drive junction The Clerk had written to Highways dept about a bush obstructing drivers’ views. The situation has been rectified

· Letter to Alan Duncan, MP.  The Clerk had written to Alan Duncan setting out the residents’ issues re Digby Farm compost site. The letter requests Mr Duncan’s support in ensuring that there is no further expansion of the operation. 
	Cllr Overington



	8         VACANCY ON PARISH COUNCIL

A vacancy exists due to the resignation of Miss Hannah Lloyd. The clerk explained that there had been no demand for a by-election so the PC is free to fill the vacancy by co-option.  The vacancy had been advertised and Tim Smith and John Sewell had asked to be considered.  A secret ballot was held and as a result Tim Smith was co-opted to the Parish Council.  The Clerk will arrange for the necessary paperwork to be completed


	Clerk



	9          CORRESPONDENCE  
Letter from RCC Highways in response to our request for a 30 mph speed limit on Edith Weston Rd and Station Rd. In the first instance he needs to look at Dept for Transport guidance and do a speed survey

Letter from North Luffenham Parochial Church Council thanking the PC for its donation of £200

Letter from North Luffenham Cricket Club indenting for s.106 money to be used towards upgrading the cricket net and cricket pavilion

Letter from Uppingham Surgery patients group expressing concern about it moving out of town. It was agreed that it has little adverse affect on us.  The Clerk will acknowledge the letter.

Letter from Rutland CAB asking for annual donation.  It was agreed to donate £100 as per budget and previous years

Letter from RCC re CILS supplementary paper.  This contains nothing of significance for North Luffenham.  However Cty Cllr Miss Waller said that this may be more relevant for the future and she urged parishes to have their own neighbourhood plan


	Clerk

Clerk



	10 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The Parish Council was asked to consider the following items:-

· A wind turbine was suggested to have on the MOD property. The Chairman will raise this with the MOD at his meeting (see item 7)

· Defibrillator  Cllr Cade reported that the Karen Ball fund will pay for half the cost of purchase and installation. The PC thought this to be a good thing and Cllr Cade was asked to find out more. Cty Cllr Miss Waller suggested we look at what South Luffenham have done in this regard.

· Notice Board at end of School Lane. There is some doubt as to who owns it. The PC will tidy it up.
	Cllr Cade

Clerk



	11 FINANCE REPORT (GENERAL BUSINESS)

· Payments All payments in the attached report were agreed

· 2012/13 accounts.  Proposed by Cllr Overington and seconded by Cllr Tobin these were duly adopted

· Outsourcing payroll.  The clerk had found that running a payroll for one person was extremely time-consuming and will become more so with the advent of real-time reporting. The payroll has now been outsourced at a cost of £45 pa (£40-50 in 2013/14) 

12 PLANNING

Woodyard  there is nothing further to report although it was suggested that RCC may have an issue with the width of the garages 

            Digby Farm  The new windows have been approved

            New BT ‘green box’ has been approved

13 WEBSITE 
Advertising on the site.  Cllr Read had circulated a note suggesting that the PC should not invite advertising but could publish a directory of services. It was agreed not to take paid advertising and it was also agreed not to publish a directory of services as the Village Information sheet already does that.

User rules/terms of use - to be carried forward

14 COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITIES
· Cllr Cade said that the group would like to expand to include others from the village

· Cllrs Overington and Read had met with Nick Hodgett of RCC and several ideas were floated  Notes of the meeting were circulated to Councillors.

· Cty Cllr Miss Waller reminded the PC that Cory give a grant of 10% of cost towards play equipment

15 COMMUNITY WING

 The Chairman explained that he had recently written to the Charity Commission, raising several questions on certain legal technicalities relating to provisions contained within their ‘Scheme’ (of 1994) which had facilitated the construction of the community wing on the school, and which specifies various conditions to be observed by the parties involved.  A reply had now been received from the Charity Commission, although it is of limited assistance.  However, concerning the two main questions raised:

1)  On the question raised by Cllr. Read, it appears that the PC has not had a legal responsibility for monitoring the management and usage of the community wing to ensure compliance with the original agreements.  (The PC was made trustee of the charitable funds which the village contributed to the project, shortly before they were passed to Leicestershire CC.   However, the main reasons for appointing the PC as trustee were to ensure that, as a body ‘in perpetuity’, the PC would be, i) in a position to receive any funds to be returned to the village in the event of the wing becoming unavailable to the community, ii) trustee for the invested permanent endowment from the sale of the former village hall.)  

Nevertheless, the Chairman felt that the PC would be as entitled as any villager or group of villagers to take up any legitimate issues or concerns with the management body of the community centre, should the need arise.

2)  The Charity Commission has confirmed that the wording of Clause 6b) of the Scheme is clear in that RCC (as successor to Leicestershire CC) would be obliged to return to the village all of the charitable funds originally contributed to the community wing construction if RCC were to exercise its right to terminate the lease involved (before 2074).
16.      TREES POLICY

· The PC is responsible for Oval trees and trees on Ketton fields 

· The PC will purchase 6 trees (one to replace T10 on Oval, 3 for Ketton fields and 2 for Glebe Rd) and will propose appropriate species and cost
· Re-survey Oval trees.  Cllr Cade will contact Symbiosis re getting a quotation for a survey

	Clerk

Cllr Mrs Riordan

Cllr Cade

Cllr Cade

	FOR ITEMS 17, 18, & 19 the PARISH COUNCIL IS ACTING AS TRUSTEE

17     FINANCE REPORT(TRUST BUSINESS)

· The attached report was circulated to Councillors

· The 2012/13 trust accounts were adopted by the Council

18     OVAL REPORT

The Clerk told the meeting that the PC had been asked to approve plans from        Western Power Development allowing for the re-routing of the underground cable that links the school sub-station with the Oval Close sub-station. The existing cable goes directly under the Oval and this will be disconnected at each end (but not dug up). The replacement cable will go under School Lane, Church Street, Pinfold Lane and into the Oval at the gates and go under the Oval to the substation. It is this last section that requires approval and the PC agreed to this.  The Clerk will respond. 

19     FIELD GARDENS REPORT

         Allotments  Of the 45 allotments only 2 have not been rented.      

Recreational woodland Cllr Cade gave details of a proposal for some tree planting in the Council’s field, and a walkway around the perimeter.  The proposal had resulted from discussions with the tenant.  The PC would take back this part of the field in consideration of a reduced rent.  A permissive right of way would form part of he walkway.  Cllr Tobin thought the PC should consult with the residents of Geoff Sewell Close. Cllr Cade agreed to do this.

It was agreed that Cllr Cade will produce a more detailed proposal for this project.

20     ANNUAL RETURN TO AUDIT COMMISSION

The Clerk explained that this year the Annual Return has become complex because of our splitting accounts between Ordinary business and Trust business.  The Clerk had asked Grant Thornton about this. They require us to re-set the 2011/12 accounts to exclude Trust matters and then give explanations. The Clerk had done this and had circulated the section 1 figures prior to the meeting.   The PC agreed that the Chairman could sign off s.1 and answer “yes” to the s.2 questions. The Clerk will get s.4 completed by the internal auditor and despatch.

21     BUS SHELTER

It was agreed that The Clerk will get a progress report re our request for a bus shelter  

22     DATE OF NEXT MEETING      

         Monday July 15th 2013          

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-20 pm.

Signed​___________________________  Chairman      Date______________
	Clerk

Cllr Cade

Cllr Cade

Clerk

Clerk


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at May 9th 2013 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	E.ON
	£111-60

	B
	Neil Atkins (bins)
	   £  75-00

	C
	Ian Ferguson (salary)
	£682-37

	D
	Ian Ferguson (expenses)
	£52-09

	E
	LRALC
	£190-64


    F                 North Luffenham PCC





     £200-00


Account balances 

	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£9,275-65

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,381-01


To be paid  

A   Neil Atkins (Bins)  -  salary due 30 June 13



£       75-00

B   Ian Ferguson  -  salary due 30 June 13




£     704-66

C   Ian Ferguson expenses(estimate)





£       75-00

D   AON Insurance







£     367-32

E   Rutland CAB







£     100-00

F   Diane Malley (payroll)






£       40-50

G   Alan Swindley







£     100-00*

* This item was omitted from the papers circulated at the meeting in error, but is budgeted for.





_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at May 9th 2013  -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting

A   Wicksteed (play inspection)





£      54-00

B   Colin Heasell (work in April)





£    157-00

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   6063-56

FG/Oval Trust current account





£     821-00

To be paid

NONE

